

EXPERTBRIFF

REGIONAL POLITICS





Emerging Threats and New Trends in Turkish Foreign Policy

Galip Dalay

Absract: Regional geopolitics is shifting at an accelerated pace. While some of Turkey's traditional security concerns and foreign policy challenges still linger, new threats are also emerging. Nevertheless, Turkey's foreign policy has not kept up with these dynamic new challenges, though Ankara's attempts to adjust to new realities and recalibrate in the face of emerging threats are gradually taking shape. It seems plausible to expect Turkey to downsize its foreign policy ambitions and reduce its confrontational style in favor of a cooperative one to a certain extent in its surrounding region. It will be more enmeshed in its domestic political challenges, above all the Kurdish issue, and will craft its foreign policy engagements with these domestic political challenges in mind. Lastly, Turkey's relations with the West, but particularly with the United States, will remain transactional and compartmentalized.

TURKEY'S FOREIGN POLICY DURING MOST OF THE republican era was informed by the security imperatives of the Cold War and the crises that ensued from the collapse of the Soviet Union in the early 1990s. These influences were coupled with the country's republican elites crafting Turkey's identity along the lines of strict secularism, militant nationalism, and a western orientation. As a status quo power, Turkey looked at its neighborhood through the lens of security, becoming highly sensitive to threats of all varieties and seeing itself in a hostile environment—if not surrounded by outright enemies.

Upon coming to power in 2002, successive Justice and Development Party, or AKP, governments tried to change this understanding and minimize areas of friction with Turkey's neighbors. During the early years, they adopted a utilitarian approach, attempting to develop mutual interests and opportunities and to create a degree of interdependency, particularly through economic exchange. This was expressed through then-Foreign Minister Ahmet Davutoğlu's "zero problems with the neighbors" principle, which provided the intellectual architecture for much of Turkey's foreign policy. The AKP sought to build an "economy first" approach, which it would later hope to leverage for political purposes.1

From the beginning of the AKP's second term in 2007 to the early days of the Arab uprisings in late 2010 and into 2011, the party gradually expanded its ambitions and policy toward the Middle East through attempts to achieve regional integration and, later, to build an order centered on Turkey. All of these attempts sought to build on economic relations toward economic integration and political cooperation and were very much in line with the neofunctionalist approach to regional integration theories.²

This policy proved to be relatively successful when the regional context was amenable and not driven by survival concerns and security challenges. However, the violent turn of the Arab uprisings dramatically changed the context of Turkey's foreign policy.

Political Demands Versus Political Identities

In the early days of the Arab uprisings, the major struggle was over political demands. The international focus was on the democratic and political demands of Tunisians, Egyptians, Libyans, and Syrians who had taken to the streets. Democracy, reform, economic progress, and political representation were the vocabulary of the time. Turkey was better-positioned to respond to these demands from people in the Arab world than most countries in the region; it had a functioning democracy, a growing economy, a representative political system, and an open public sphere. With these features, Turkey offered an example to protestors demanding similar things from their governments in the Arab world.

Over time, the nature of the Arab uprisings underwent a dramatic change. Conflicts based on political identities replaced the political demands. No longer were the Arab uprisings mainly about democratization and political reform. Instead, driven by authoritarian crackdowns and radical elements, the revolts shifted toward bloody conflicts between sectarian or ethnic identities. The Syrian and Yemeni crises are the prime examples of such identity conflicts.

Over time, the nature of the Arab uprisings underwent a dramatic change. Conflicts based on political identities replaced the political demands.

Turkey is ill-equipped to deal with this new reality. Unlike Iran and Saudi Arabia, it has neither the political acumen nor the regional infrastructure to effectively shape the identity wars in the region.³ To be able to play a role in these long-term proxy conflicts fought

by loyal identity groups, be they Shiite or Salafi—as they are in large part in Syria and Yemen—a country needs to have long ago defined certain identity groups as strategic allies and heavily invested in them. It also needs to have a regional infrastructure for waging political battles through these identity groups. Turkey lacks these characteristics and cannot sustain a successful proxy conflict through identity groups or militias.

In addition, at the onset of the Arab uprisings, the relative serenity of Turkey's domestic political scene, economic growth, and foreign policy ambitions provided a permissive context for Ankara to pursue an ambitious foreign—specifically regional—policy. In fact, the country's regional ambitions required it to pay more attention to its domestic political challenges. The fact that Turkey declared and then embarked on the most ambitious stage of the Kurdish peace process in the closing days of 2012 and early 2013 is a case in point.4 One of the main motivations for the initiative was Turkey's belief that the settlement of the Kurdish issue would unfetter Turkey of a major domestic political constraint, remove a point of leverage for regional rivals, and pave the way for a more ambitious foreign policy.⁵

Old Fears Resurrected

The intensification of the Syrian civil war came with several negative externalities for Turkey, particularly the breakdown of the Kurdish peace process in July 2015. This breakdown was mainly due to disagreements between Turkey and the Kurdistan Workers' Party, or PKK, over the Syrian Kurdish enclaves administered by the Kurdish Democratic Union Party, or PYD, the PKK's sister party in Syria. These developments brought Turkey's domestic political concerns to the fore and resurrected old fears. The PKK brought military tactics honed in Syria to Turkey, sparking low-intensity urban warfare with Turkish security forces as part of its attempt to create de facto administrative units in Turkey, with high death tolls on both sides.6 Turkey, now wracked with conflict with the PKK, once again views regional developments through the prism of its domestic political challenges.

Ankara justifiably fears that the ethnic and sectarian conflicts which have torn the region to pieces will spill onto Turkey's domestic political scene. Given that Turkey's ethnic-sectarian composition mirrors the region's particularly Syria's, with Sunni-Alevi divisions alongside Turkish-Kurdish ethnic cleavages this fear is very real. In fact, numerous terrorist bombings since 2013 have targeted Turkey's political and ethnic fault lines, bringing this bloody reality into stark relief.7 The debate in the lead-up to the Geneva III talks on Syria earlier this year showed the extent to which Turkey has been approaching regional issues through the lens of its own domestic political challenges. Instead of proposing a broader strategy toward the Syrian crisis, Turkey's overriding concern was preventing the participation of the PYD—a Syrian sister organization to Turkey's PKK-in the talks, which it achieved.8

Ankara justifiably fears that the ethnic and sectarian conflicts which have torn the region to pieces will spill onto Turkey's domestic political scene. Given that Turkey's ethnic-sectarian composition mirrors the region's—particularly Syria's, with Sunni-Alevi divisions alongside Turkish-Kurdish ethnic cleavages—this fear is very real.

Downsizing Ambitions

Turkey's foreign policy in the medium term will be driven by domestic political fears and considerations; this will, by necessity, result in more limited regional goals. For example, in the early stages of the Syrian crisis, Turkey's primary goal was to topple the Assad regime; today, it is to prevent the PYD-led Syrian Kurds from gaining an autonomous region on its borders, particularly one recognized and supported by international pow-

ers. This accounts for Turkey's insistence that the PYD should not be allowed to control the Azaz corridor in Syria, which is close to the Turkish border and would allow the PYD to link the cantons already in its control.⁹

The Syrian crisis has also driven more than 2.5 million refugees into Turkey.10 Separately, early Turkish support for the Syrian opposition—including civilian and armed groups and an open-border policy designed to support rebels fighting the Assad regime allowed significant radical networks to take root in Turkey.¹¹ The number of displaced people and levels of political violence have also increased due to the return of the Kurdish conflict to Turkey, exacerbated by tension over the new Syrian Kurdish cantons just across the border. Turkey increasingly feels the pressure of the Syrian civil war-together with an arguably failed Iraqi state—on its borders. The negative repercussions from these two failed states have changed decision-making in Ankara. The previous understanding of untapped opportunities in the region has been replaced by a reactive approach focused on threats and emerging challenges in the country's immediate backyard.

The conceptualization of Turkey as an island of relative stability in a sea of instability, civil war, and radicalism has ushered in an isolationist mindset among Turkish policymakers. This mindset is discernible at both the societal and the elite levels. Turkey's humanitarian efforts to care for Syrian refugees have been herculean. Today, the strain of years of caring for displaced millions is taking its toll, and the emphasis is on how to stem the waves of refugees heading toward its borders and address the threat posed by the Islamic State and other radical groups.¹²

The caveat is that the nature of the developments in its neighborhood prohibits Turkey's isolationist mood from turning into an active policy. Nevertheless, compared with its previous expansionist and engaged streak, Turkish foreign policy is now experiencing what

can be dubbed its Syria syndrome, making it more isolationist and cautious.

Strategic Limitations Imposed By The Row With Russia

Turkey's cautious turn was accelerated by Russia's presence on the ground in Syria and its ensuing feud with Turkey over the shooting down of a Russian jet violating Turkish airspace on November 24, 2015.13 Besides the economic and diplomatic measures that Russia took against Turkey, Moscow sought more immediate revenge by complicating Turkey's Syria policy. Russia increased its military presence in Syria—deploying the advanced S-400 anti-aircraft missile system—patrolled areas close to the Turkish border, bombed Turkish-backed opposition groups, and aided anti-Turkey groups, namely the PYD forces in the canton of Afrin in northwestern Syria.14 By taking these steps, Russia de facto ended Turkish hopes of a no-fly zone in Syria, which Turkey had long lobbied for in Washington and at NATO headquarters.15

Despite a partial withdrawal, the continued Russian military presence in Syria-particularly its airpower—has meant that Russia has imposed its own de facto no-fly zone against Turkey. 16 Turning this around would require firm U.S. and NATO support and involvement, which is not likely to be forthcoming soon, if ever. Additionally, Russia has wooed the Syrian Kurds who are affiliated with the PYD and has sought to turn them more aggressively against Turkey's foreign policy. They have done this primarily by encouraging the People's Protection Units, or YPG—the PYD's military wing—to close the Azaz corridor through which Turkey communicates and supplies Syrian opposition groups in Idlib and Aleppo. The YPG is skeptical of Russia's support but has been willing to use it as a lever in pursuing its own goals.17 The Afrin branch of the YPG has clashed with Free Syrian Army groups and other opposition groups backed by Turkey.¹⁸ Further east, the U.S.-backed Syrian Democratic Forces, the backbone of which is formed by the YPG, have crossed

west of the Euphrates River, which Ankara had previously said would provoke a Turkish military intervention in order to prevent the YPG from uniting the cantons. 19 Turkey has shelled YPG positions from the Turkish side of the border in retaliation.20 Despite the YPG's advances, however, it is yet to fulfill its aim of taking over the areas between Jarabulus and Azaz in Syria, which would connect the Afrin and Kobani cantons it already controls and create a contiguous and autonomous enclave along the Syrian-Turkish border. Turkey regards this as a national security threat of high magnitude.21 Despite risking further escalation of the crisis with Russia, Turkey will do its utmost to prevent the Kurdish autonomous enclaves from uniting across the length of the border.

Reluctant Return To The West?

The confrontation with Russia has reminded Turkey of the value of its ties to the West and its NATO membership. Despite deep frustration with the United States' and NATO's reluctance to become more involved in Syria, Turkey's confrontation with Russia has returned it to the NATO fold to a large extent. Turkey wanted a clear message of solidarity from NATO—which it largely received—and a much more decisive NATO and U.S. approach in Syria to balance the Russian presence and strategy there—which it did not. In particular, despite dispatching some military personnel to supposedly undertake training and advisory roles with vetted groups, the United States shows no inclination toward changing its policy of "no boots on the ground" in Syria.²² This puts Turkey in a rather difficult position. Overall, the United States has consistently urged Turkey not to take any steps that would further heighten tensions with Russia, fearing a wider escalation and the risk of miscalculation.23

Compartmenta Lization Of Relations

Confronted by Russia and receiving very limited support from the United States, Turkey has once again attempted to divide the West into its component parts: Europe and

the United States. While questions of refugees and radicalism push European countries and Turkey to work more closely together, disagreements over Syria—particularly over the approach toward the PYD—are likely to continue to remain a sticking point for both the West and Turkey. As the March 18 EU-Turkey deal on refugees illustrates, both sides are facing similar challenges and have reasons to cooperate.24 The European Union is more likely to be receptive to Turkey's concerns given that it bears more of a political and humanitarian burden from the refugee crisis than the United States and has been more open to Islamic State terrorist attacks, like Turkey. Still, despite these overlapping interests, real progress in Turkey's EU membership talks is unlikely as the process is as much technical as it is political and as there remains serious political opposition to Turkish accession within the European Union, particularly in light of the rise of right-wing, nativist sentiment across the continent. Furthermore, Turkey doesn't seem to have any appetite or motivation to pursue the accession process in earnest.

Turkey's and the United States' perceptions of threats and challenges only partially overlap. Both sides have different priorities in Syria and the wider region. Therefore, the nature of relations between Turkey and the United States can be described, at best, as managed tension. Unless the United States or Turkey makes a major policy reappraisal in Syria and with regard to the Kurds, which both seem unlikely, relations are likely to remain tense for some time to come.

Rethinking The Regional Equilibrium

The Arab uprisings were born out of local grievances and domestic demands. Yet the evolution of these uprisings has largely been shaped by the policies and projections of regional and international powers. Egypt, Yemen, and Syria clearly exemplify this process, which has pitted regional actors such as Turkey, Saudi Arabia, and Iran against each other. The coup in Egypt drove a wedge between

Turkey and Saudi Arabia as the two countries supported opposing sides in Egypt's domestic political struggle.25 But the Syrian crisis put Turkey and Saudi Arabia on the same side both striving to topple the Assad regimeagainst Iran, the main regional sponsor of the Assad regime.26 With the change of ruler in Saudi Arabia, Turkey and Saudi Arabia have put aside their earlier disagreements and focused on cooperation in areas of mutual interest. Despite overlapping interests in Syria, however, the driving force of this cooperation is not shared region-wide interests or values: Rather, it is shared opposition toward Iran's regional activism. Hence, Turkish-Saudi relations will remain ad hoc, issue-based, and compartmentalized; their cooperation lacks the necessary ingredients to become a lasting strategic relationship or formal alliance. In the end, both countries have different and contending visions for a future regional order. Saudi Arabia is likely to be a temporary partner.

In regards to Iran, Turkey now pursues a two-level policy. On the one hand, Turkey tries to devise policies and form alliances to curtail or balance Iran's influence in the region.²⁷ Balancing Iran is another major factor, together with the confrontation with Russia, that is pushing Turkey to revitalize relations with Israel and improve relations with Egypt, though the latter has not yet borne fruit.²⁸ This trend of mending ties with old foes is likely to continue.

On the other hand, unlike Saudi Arabia, Turkey does not see Iran's expanding regional role as a threat to its own survival. It sees Iran as a traditional rival but not as a sectarian and existential menace. Moreover, Turkey does not view Iran solely as a threat; it also sees in Iran a source of energy, a business opportunity, and a potential partner in forming a new regional order.²⁹ Cognizant that regional disputes will not be conclusively settled unless Iran agrees, Ankara is also trying to create some kind of understanding and working relationship with Iran, on issues

ranging from Syria and Iraq to the regional Kurdish questions. The deterioration of Turkey's relations with Russia has made Turkish-Iranian energy relations more important. Iran is Turkey's second-largest provider of natural gas, only behind Russia.30 With the lifting of the Iran sanctions following the nuclear deal, Iran's burgeoning middle class makes an enticing market for Turkish business, again made more important following the loss of a significant export market in Russia. With these factors in mind, former Prime Minister Davutoğlu, accompanied by a large business delegation, visited Iran March 4-5, 2016, to stress the necessity of Turkey and Iran increasing their areas of mutual interest and keeping the channels of dialogue open.31 It is apt to describe Iran as a long-term rival as well as a partner for Turkey.

Conclusion

Regional geopolitics is shifting at an accelerated pace. While some of Turkey's traditional security concerns and foreign policy challenges still linger, new threats are also emerging. Nevertheless, Turkey's foreign policy has not kept up with these dynamic new challenges, though Ankara's attempts to adjust to new realities and recalibrate in the face of emerging threats are gradually taking shape. It seems plausible to expect Turkey to downsize its foreign policy ambitions and reduce its confrontational style in favor of a cooperative one to a certain extent in its surrounding region. It will be more enmeshed in its domestic political challenges, above all the Kurdish issue, and will craft its foreign policy engagements with these domestic political challenges in mind. On this front, Turkey needs to adopt a holistic approach to the regional Kurds. It should answer the following question: Does Turkey see the regional Kurds as a barrier or a bridge to the rest of the region? Surely, the regional Kurds, particularly the PKK and PYD, have to develop a well-thought and constructive policy in order to live alongside Turkey; the Kurdish issue remains the number one constraint on Turkey's regional policy. Lastly, Turkey's relations with the West, but particularly with the United States, will remain transactional and compartmentalized.

Endnotes

This piece is first published by <u>Center for</u>
<u>American Progress</u>

- 1. For a better understanding of the early period of the AKP's foreign policy, see Kemal Kirişci, "The transformation of Turkish foreign policy: The rise of the trading state," New Perspectives on Turkey 40 (Spring) (2009): 29–56; Galip Dalay and Dov Friedman, "The AK Party and the Evolution of Turkish Political Islam's Foreign Policy," Insight Turkey 15 (2) (2013): 123–139; Joerg Baudner, "The Evolution of Turkey's Foreign Policy under the AK Party Government," Insight Turkey 16 (3) (2014): 79–100.
- 2. To have a clearer understanding of how the neofunctionalist approach accounts for regional integration, see Finn Laursen, "Theory and Practice of Regional Integration" (Miami: Miami-Florida European Union Center of Excellence, 2008), available at http://aei.pitt.edu/8219/1/LaursenLong-Symposo8RegIntegedi.pdf; Ahmet Davutoğlu, "Principles of Turkish Foreign Policy and Regional Political Structuring" (Ankara: TEPAV and International Policy and Leadership Institute, 2012), available at http://www.tepav.org.tr/upload/files/1336135395-4.Principles_of_Turkish_Foreign_Policy_and_Regional_Political_Structuring_by_Ahmet_Davutoglu.pdf.
- 3. Susanne Koelbl, Samiha Shafy, and Bernhard Zand, "Saudi Arabia and Iran: The Cold War of Islam," Spiegel Online International, May 9, 2016, available at http://www.spiegel.de/international/world/saudia-arabia-iran-and-the-newmiddle-eastern-coldwar-a-1090725.html.
- 4. Galip Dalay, "The Kurdish Peace Process: Ideology, Interest, and the Regional Dynamics" (Washington: German Marshall Fund of the United States, 2014), available at http://www.gmfus.org/publications/kurdish-peace-process-ideology-interest-and-regional-dynamics.

- 5. Galip Dalay, "Kurdish peace process: The latest phase of de-securitisation politics," Al Jazeera, May 14, 2013, available at http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2013/05/2013514154722778273.html.
- 6. International Crisis Group, "The Human Cost of the PKK Conflict in Turkey: The Case of Sur" (2016), available at http://www.crisisgroup.org/~/media/Files/europe/turkey-cyprus/turkey/bo8o-the-human-cost-of-the-pkk-conflict-in-turkeythe-case-of-sur.pdf.
- 7. For some major attacks, see BBC News, "Suruc massacre: At least 30 killed in Turkey border blast," July 20, 2015, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-33593615; TRT World, "Turkish police: Diyarbakir bomber has ISIS connections," June 13, 2015, available at http://www.trtworld.com/turkey/turkish-police-diyarbakir-bomber-has-isis-connections-3064; Al Jazeera, "Peace rally bombing stokestensions in Turkey," October 12, 2015, available at http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2015/10/peace-rally-bombingraises-tensions-turkey-151012055313966.html.
- 8. TRT World, "Davutoğlu says Turkey's problem is with PYD, not Syria's Kurds," January 26, 2016, available at http://www.trtworld.com/mea/Davutoğlu-says-turkeys-problemis-with-pyd-not-syrias-kurds-35476.
- 9. Thomas Schmidinger, "Afrin and the Race for the Azaz Corridor," Atlantic Council, February 23, 2016, available at http://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/syriasource/afrinandthe-race-for-the-azaz-corridor.
- 10. U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees, "Syria Regional Refugee Response: Turkey," available at http://data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/country.php?id=224 (last accessed June 2016).

- 11. See, for example, Aaron Stein, "The Islamic State in Turkey: A Deep Dive into a Dark Place," War on the Rocks, April 6, 2016, available at http://warontherocks.com/2016/04/the-islamicstate-in-turkey-a-deep-dive-into-a-dark-place/.
- 12. Al Jazeera, "Syria: '100,000 trapped' near Turkey as ISIL advances," May 28, 2016, available at http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/05/syria-azaz-160527143745630. html.
- 13. Hurriyet Daily News, "Turkey shoots down Russian jet for airspace violation near Syrian border," November 24, 2015, available at http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkey-shoots-down-russian-made-jet-for-airspace-violation-near-syrian-border.aspx?page-ID=238&nID=91580&-NewsCatID=352.
- 14. Wladimir Van Wilgenburg, "Syrian Kurds use Russian and US support to make rapid advances," Middle East Eye, February 17, 2016, available at http://www.middleeasteye.net/news/kurdish-rainmakers-northern-syria-1590231482.
- 15. Anne Barnard, Michael R. Gordon, and Eric Schmitt, "Turkey and U.S. Plan to Create Syria 'Safe Zone' Free of ISIS," The New York Times, July 27, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/28/world/middleeast/turkey-and-us-agreeon-plan-to-clear-isis-from-strip-of-northern-syria.html?_r=o.
- 16. CNN, "Russia begins withdrawing forces from Syria," March 15, 2016, available at http://edition.cnn.com/2016/03/15/world/russia-syria-withdrawal/.
- 17. Joseph V. Micaleff, "The Enemy of My Enemy: Russia and the Kurds Reshape the Syrian Civil War," The WorldPost, February 21, 2016, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/joseph-v-micallef/the-enemy-of-my-enemy-rus_b_9282978.html.

- 18. Reuters, "Clashes between Syrian fighters pose challenge for Turkey, U.S.," December 6, 2015, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-turkey-battle-idUSKBNoTPol220151206.
- 19. Fabrice Balanche, "The Die Is Cast: The Kurds Cross the Euphrates," Washington Institute for Near East Policy, January 5, 2016, available at http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/the-die-is-cast-the-kurds-cross-theeuphrates.
- 20. Hurriyet Daily News, "Turkey shells YPG targets in northern Syria in retaliation," February 13, 2016, available at http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkey-shells-ypg-targets-innorthern-syria-in-retaliation-.aspx?Page-ID=238&NID=95143&NewsCatID=352.
- 21. See, for example, Tim Arango and Ceylan Yeginsu, "Turkey Blames Kurdish Militia for Ankara Attack, Challenging U.S.," The New York Times, February 18, 2016, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/19/world/europe/turkey-carbombing.html?_r=0; see also Rikar Hussein, "Turkish-Syrian Border Pocket is Heart of Fight Against IS," Voice of America, April 20, 2016, available at http://www.voanews.com/content/turkey-syria-border-manbij-pocket-heart-islamic-state-fight/3294536.html.
- 22. Zaid Jilani and Alex Emmons, "As More American Boots Hit the Ground in Syria, U.S. Parses 'Boots' and 'Ground," The Intercept, April 29, 2016, available at https://theintercept.com/2016/04/29/as-more-american-boots-hit-the-groundin-syria-u-s-parses-boots-and-ground/.
- 23. Hurriyet Daily News, "US urges Russia, Turkey to avoid 'escalation' over Syria: State Dept," February 16, 2016, available at http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/us-urgesrussia-turkey-to-avoid-escalation-over-syria-state-dept-.aspx?pageID=238&nID=95246&News-CatID=352.

- 24. Al Jazeera, "Turkey and EU reach landmark deal on refugees," March 19, 2016, http://www.aljazeera.com/ available at news/2016/03/refugee-crisis-eu-pitch-planturkey-160318041007574.html
- 25. Suraj Sharma, "Turkey and Saudi Arabia: Are tensions lurking behind the smiles?", Middle East Eye, April 15, 2016, available at http://www.middleeasteye.net/news/turkeyand-saudi-arabia-are-tensions-lurking-behind-smiles-227270265.
- 26. Cagri Ozdemir, "What does a Turkish-Saudi alliance say about Middle East conflicts?", Middle East Eye, May 29, 2015, available at http://www.middleeasteye.net/news/analysiswhat-

does-turkish-saudi-alliance-say-about-middle-eastconflicts-2134953812.

- 27. The National, "Ankara finds appeal in a GCC alliance," May 23, 2016, available at http:// www.thenational.ae/opinion/editorial/ankara-finds-appeal-in-a-gcc-alliance.
- 28. World Bulletin, "Saudi king's visit to bridge ties between Turkey, Egypt," April 12, 2016, available at http://www.worldbulletin.net/haber/171480/saudi-kings-visit-tobridge-tiesbetween-turkey-egypt.
- 29. For more context, see Majid Rafizadeh, "Odd Bedfellows: Turkey and Iran," Turkish Policy Quarterly 14 (4) (2016), available at http://turkishpolicy.com/article/789/oddbedfellows-turkey-and-iran.
- 30. Al Jazeera, "Turkey and Iran agree to strengthen economic ties," April 16, 2016, available at http://www.aljazeera.com/ news/2016/04/turkey-iran-agree-strengthen-economicties-160416155434319.html.
- 31. Reuters, "Rivals Turkey and Iran seek to manage differences," March 5, 2016, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-iranturkey-visit-idUSKCNoW7oDB.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Research director at Al Sharq Forum and senior associate fellow on Turkey and Kurdish Affairs at Al Jazeera Center for Studies. He previously worked as a visiting fellow at the German Institute for International and Security Affairs (SWP) in Berlin and as a political researcher at SETA Foundation in Ankara. He is a regular contributor to German Marshall Fund of the United States' on Turkey policy brief series, and a columnist for Middle East Eye. Research Interests: Turkish Politics, Turkish Foreign Policy, Regional Kurdish politics, Political Islam, and Radical Movements.

ABOUT ALSHARQ FORUM

The Sharq Forum is an independent international network whose mission is to undertake impartial research and develop long-term strategies to ensure the political development, social justice and economic prosperity of the people of Al-Sharq. It will do this through public-spirited research, promoting the ideals of democratic participation, an informed citizenry, multi-stakeholder dialogue and social justice.

Address: Yenibosna Merkez Mah. 29 Ekim Street Istanbul Vizyon Park A1 Plaza Floor:6 No.:68

34197 Bahçelievler/ Istanbul / Turkey Telephone: +902126031815

Fax: +902126031665

Email: info@sharqforum.org















/ Sharg-Forum

